REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

APRIL 8, 2025
Present: Dolores Nabinger                          Supervisor

              Bob Evans                                     Councilman

              Michael Kauffman                        Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                Councilwoman

             Aric McKown                                Town Clerk

Absent: Gordie Daniels                               Councilman
             Matt Clark                                      Highway Superintendent
Guest(s): Cathy Sherrick, Bonnie LaFond, Dave Declue, Thoma Development Consultant Dan, Shane Nordberg, Tim Harmon, Dale Palmer, Wilma Cotten, Phil Wade & 2 BG Students.
Supervisor Nabinger called the Regular Meeting to order at 6:30PM.  

RESOLUTION # 1
Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, to approve the minutes from the March 11th, 2025 Regular Meeting.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Melissa Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #2
Motion made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Evans, to approve the minutes from the March 30th, 2025 Special Meeting.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
The following claims as set forth on abstract #4 for 2025 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#77-101 for $ 17,017.52
General Town Outside#8-9 for $270.20
Bennettsville Lights#4 for $24.40
Highway Town Wide#30-37 for $44,645.07
Highway Town Outside#13-15 for $6,482.99
RESOLUTION #3
Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilwoman Fuller, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of the audited bills;

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.
RESOLUTION #4
Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, to receive and file the February 2025 financial reports.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
Guest(s) Questions & Concerns:
POOL
Pool Superintendent Shane Nordberg was able to add the town’s chlorine with the village’s bid which should give us a lower price.
Clark informed Supervisor Nabinger that the new pool ladders had been assembled and are ready to powder coated. The cost of the new steel being bent from Steel Sales in Sherburne was around $1,900.00, pipe fittings were $150.00, and powder coating was $1,040.00, with a total of $3,090.00. A savings of $3,900.00, if we were to purchase new ladders. Clark planned to paint the ladders red, but Nordberg suggested that he check with the county to see if they approve the color.  He said he's wating for Recreation Director Palmer to let him know when has guards to help him get the pool ready for the season.
Nordberg spoke to Highway Superintendent Clark about caulking around the pool and additional maintenance.

Councilman Evans introduced Bainbridge resident Wilma Cotten from County Road 38. Ms. Cotten is a recipient of our CDBG grant and is looking to refinance her home.  This requires the town board to take a subordinate position, for her to move forward with a second mortgage.

Dan from Thoma Developmental Consultants said this was a common practice.

Cotten talked about how well things have been going with the success of her book and needs to refinance her mortgage to help with paying off her credit cards.

RESOLUTION #5

Motion made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to authorize a subordination of the 2022 CDBG deferred payment loan to Delaware National Bank of Delhi to refinance.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller, No: None; Motion Carried.

Supervisor Nabinger thanked Ms. Cotten for coming in and wished her luck with everything.

Dan from Thoma Developmental Consultants provided the town board with the list of the different grant opportunities for the Town of Bainbridge (See the attached).
Supervisor Nabinger informed the public, that Thoma had come in for a meeting to help us address a possible ‘wish list’ for projects the town wanted to pursue and come true.

Dan went over the details for grant opportunities of the following subcategories:

· Clinton Park

· Pool/Playground

· Children’s Garden/Park

· Ice Skating Rink

· Town Hall

· Vacant Properties

· Connections to Clinton Park

· Other
Dan fielded questions from the town board and talked about the grant opportunities.  
Supervisor Nabinger thanked Dan from Thoma for his time and said we will be in touch.

RECREATION

Recreation Director Palmer reported he plans to have a staff list ready for next month’s meeting.   

He’s also taking applications for the Playground Program, for a couple of staff that have left.  
Palmer announced this year’s Playground Program will be held at Community Center, with the help of Supervisor Nabinger.

The federal funding feeding program will deliver meals to the children, including breakfast & lunch.  The program will be capped off at 50 children this year.

Supervisor Nabinger stated that after attending the village budget public hearing it was discussed not fund the $7,000.00 to this youth program.  Palmer replied this was news to him and didn’t know why this occurred.

Nabinger explained the village feels they are ‘double taxing’ the village taxpayers.
Councilman Evans stated we budgeted for that amount and will need to cut $7,000.00 somewhere out of the pool program.

Recreation Director Palmer said he didn’t understand why the town board wasn’t informed a couple months ago of this change or had some conversation sooner and was disappointed.

Supervisor Nabinger talked about the different divisions between the town and village, and how we’ve always helped each other out through shared services.

Palmer talked with the town board about making changes to the summer recreation program to help with costs.
The town board held conversation with Recreation Director Palmer and Mayor Phil Wade about the ‘double taxation’, the importance of our recreation program for our children and how this change affects the recreation program.
CLINTON PARK

Pool Superintendent Nordberg said before the water is used, it needs to be tested. Once a sample is submitted, the results come back within 48 hours and then the water is okay to use.

Park Superintendent Harmon said the septic tanks will be installed tomorrow, the sewer lines by the riverside are ready to be hooked up.

We have 15 seasonal campers committed.  Harmon said we have lost a lot of riverbank again and that the fence along the walking trail needs to be moved back further.
The roads around the park grounds need patching and new stone will be added to the parking areas and campsites.

Harmon said the backflow preventer would be inspected next week.  The lower bathroom will need 2 new doors and the electronic sign is still not working.

Councilman Kauffman wanted to make sure there wasn’t any little league practices or games going on during the canoe regatta.  Supervisor Nabinger said she would confirm this with BG Sports Director Chris Farberman.

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT

Supervisor Nabinger reported for Highway Superintendent Clark, the month of March was quiet for snow plowing, all roads in the town have been swept once. 
The sewer lines for the campsites along the river have been installed, doing 400 ft of digging with the new skid steer.  If the weather cooperates, the septic tanks will be installed tomorrow, with the help of the Town of Guilford’s excavator.  The skid steer has been a big help with this project.

TOWN CLERK

Town Clerk McKown brought up the transition of switching from the Delhi Telephone Company (DTC) to Vandusen Tech LLC, and how he was recently informed by the Delhi Telephone Company (DTC) that we were never billed for their phone services for the last 3 years.   Moving forward, DTC will reestablish the billing, not charging us for the phone service prior, and we will start to see a phone bill from them.  Our IT Support will be provided by Vandusen Tech LLC and phone services provided by the DTC.
McKown shared this information he’d received in an email from the DTC to the town board.

He also shared a phone call he’d received from a pastor with the Triangle Seventh Day Adventist Church in Whitney Point, inquiring about permission to allow their RV’s & Trailers to stay in Clinton Park, during an event their holding in McDonough, NY.  They’re expecting between 10-20 units from July 15th-July 20th and asked about a discount rate for their group.  McKown spoke to the Clinton Park Committee about offering them the Passport America rate of $25 per night/ per unit, and the committee was in agreement for that rate.  McKown made this proposal to the town board.
RESOLUTION #6

Motion made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Kauffman, to allow the Triangle Seventh Day Adventist Church group to stay at Clinton Park from July 15th-July 20th at $25 per night/ per unit.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

TOWN BOARD

Councilwoman Fuller talked about the court audit that was conducted by herself and Councilman Kauffman.  She said the audit went well, but that she’d like to see the bank reconciliations dated and wasn’t sure if the bank reconciliations are being done in a timely manner.  Fuller said they went over what they’d like to see done in the future.
Councilman Kauffman commented on the online payments not coming in consistently and the importance of running a ledger to stay on track with these payments.

Fuller reminded everyone of the circus coming June 13th-15th.

Councilman Evans asked Town Clerk McKown if Josh Vansteenburg or Roger Barnhart had been in to address the AED machines for the town hall and Clinton Park.  Town Clerk McKown confirmed Roger Barnhart had been in to address them.
SUPERVISOR

Supervisor Nabinger reminded everyone of the May 3rd Spring Clean Up day at the highway garage from 9am-Noon, including paper shredding and battery disposal this year.

Nabinger said she’s been trying to contact the state, regarding the request for speed reduction signs on Ireland Road, for a family residing on that road.
She talked about the bench a family wants to purchase in memory of Mike Packer.  Harmon had gotten a price on a blue stone bench for $1,500.00.  The town board held conversation on the matter and the comparisons between a stone bench and Trex bench.  Nabinger will continue to communicate with the family on prices.
Mayor Wade offered an apology for not informing the town board sooner of the village board’s position for retracting their annual contribution amount of $7,000.00, towards the town’s recreation program.  He suggested getting both boards together to discuss the matter and that the village has not finalized their budget yet.
Councilman Evans explained to Wade how the town has a highway employee, who spends half the year on the highway and the other half at Clinton Park.  He said Clinton Park is a townwide expense, but this employee’s salary has been paid only through the town outside fund.  The village residents are not contributing to this salary at all.

Bainbridge resident Dave Declue asked Mayor Wade about how the demolition was accomplished for the house on Pearl Street.
Wade explained the village did the demolition with assistance from the Town of Guilford and the materials were taken to the Pharsalia Landfill.  The village paid for the expense of the disposed material and the Town of Guilford helped through our shared services.  The town board held conversation on the matter with Declue and Mayor Wade.
RESOLUTION #7
Motion made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Kauffman, to go into executive session.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #8

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilwoman Fuller, to come out of executive session.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #9

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilwoman Fuller, to amend the motion from our March 11th, 2025 meeting to delay litigation proceedings on the 104 County Road 38 house for two months.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Motion to Adjourn at 8:40PM
Respectively Submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

